IRMO CHAPIN RECREATION COMMISSION

COMMISSION MEETING

WORK SESSION

Crooked Creek Park
October 26, 2011

6:30 p.m.

Members Attending:  Scott Wilhide, Emily Shuman, Bruce Loveless. Members Absent:  John Sowards, Tom McLean.  Non-members Attending:  Elizabeth Taylor, Eve Mittendorf
Elizabeth Taylor informed the Commission of Mr. Simmons’ and Mr. Drakeford’s presentation on the status of conceptual drawings of buildings and upgrades for the Irmo Chapin Recreation Commission master plan.  Ms. Taylor requested the Commission provide input during the presentation and let the architects know if the Commission is satisfied with the current architectural concept and, if satisfied, direct staff to move to the cost estimate stage of the master plan.
Elizabeth Taylor also informed the Commission that Buddy Price, Robert Gantt and Jan Hammond with Lexington Richland School District V will be in the audience in support of the Park/School Agreement.  This year’s agreement also includes the property leases between the school district and Irmo Chapin Recreation Commission.  The school district board has already approved the agreement and the agreement is on tonight’s agenda for Commission approval.

Ms. Taylor updated the Commission on current safety concerns with motorized vehicles on pedestrian trails; staff has received complaints/concerns regarding golf carts on existing trails in the parks.  The current 8’ trail design does not accommodate a 4’ wide golf cart along with pedestrians, bicycles and general use of the trails; staff’s number one concern is safety.  In addition, there are existing trails that were built with PRT grant monies that specify award requirements.  Ms. Taylor recommended that community interest and golf cart use be considered for future trail development.  Commissioner Shuman asked if signs would be posted.  Ms. Taylor replied yes and staff will likely install bollards at the trail heads.
Discussion occurred regarding funding options for the master plan; including revenue generating options within the District and Lexington County.  Discussion occurred regarding Saluda Shoals Park Foundation and the two campaigns:  annual campaign for operations and capital campaign for Natures Theater development.
The Work Session adjourned at 7:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Eve Mittendorf

Recording Secretary
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Tom McLean
Chairman John Sowards called the meeting to order.  John Sowards delivered the invocation.  Guests were welcomed.

I.  
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA

Chairman Sowards asked for any objections on approval of the agenda; there being no objections, Chairman Sowards approved the October 26, 2011 agenda as presented.

II.
REQUIREMENTS OF THE FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT


The news media was notified of the meeting, it was posted on the website, and a notice and agenda was posted at the park sites one week prior to the meeting.

III.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES


Chairman Sowards asked for objections on approval of the September 28, 2011 minutes; there being no objections, Chairman Sowards submitted the minutes for the record.
IV. COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC
V. PUBLIC PRESENTATION
A. Master Plan Update – Kenneth Simmons

Chairman Sowards welcomed Kenneth Simmons and Meredith Drakeford and communicated that the Commission will listen to the concepts of the master plan update and respond or comment as a Commission.  In addition, the Commission will make the planner, architect and staff aware of any concerns or agreement on the direction of the conceptual plans.

Mr. Simmons shared his appreciation for the opportunity to be involved in the Commission’s master planning process and reviewed the current master plan initiatives.  Mr. Simmons introduced Meredith “Drak” Drakeford, architect, to review and discuss the current conceptual drawings.
Mr. Drakeford presented four conceptual facility/building drawings: the Crooked Creek Park baseball pavilion.  Discussion occurred regarding pavilion access, seating, concessions and exterior siding and materials.  Mr. Drakeford stated the pavilion plan will also be used for the Seven Oaks Park baseball facility.  Chairman Sowards communicated that the Commission supported the Crooked Creek Park plans.
Mr. Drakeford displayed the Eptings Camp property drawings, which included a maintenance shop, park office and meeting space, picnic shelter, restroom facility, tennis pavilion, baseball pavilion and baseball dugouts. Discussion occurred regarding use of the maintenance building, anticipated use of meeting space, rental opportunities, accessibility and ADA requirements and the use of budget friendly materials and design.  Chairman Sowards communicated that the Commission supported the Eptings Camp property plans.
Mr. Drakeford displayed the Seven Oaks Park conceptual drawings.  Ken Simmons and Mr. Drakeford shared the design ideas for the baseball pavilion, community center expansion for the senior services area, parking, and an additional gym and elevated walking track, as well as moving the current maintenance department to the Saluda Shoals BC Components property.  Discussion occurred regarding expansion of the current community center, including square footage, enhanced entrance space, weight room extension, office location, new gymnasium with two cross courts and a jogging/walking track above entire new gym.  The conceptual drawing included soft parking in place of current tennis courts; tennis court complex is included in the plan at the Saluda Shoals BC Components property.  Scott Wilhide inquired on restroom facilities near the new gymnasium; Mr. Simmons agreed restrooms should be included in the conceptual drawings of the Seven Oaks Park building expansion.  Chairman Sowards stated that the Commission supported the Seven Oaks Park expansion and pavilion plans.
Mr. Drakeford displayed the Saluda Shoals BC Components property drawings and shared the conceptual plan ideas, which included a maintenance building, soccer complex, zip line, river front facility, connecting road between the current Saluda Shoals Park and Saluda Shoals BC Components property.  Discussion occurred regarding the soccer pavilion and building, use of the soccer complex for tournament play, the location and distance of zip lines, the current pump station for irrigation use, and the importance of similar aesthetic features to buildings that compliment current Saluda Shoals Park buildings.  Chairman Sowards asked if a zip line could be installed sooner than later.  Mr. Simmons stated yes, a shorter version could be installed and then expanded at a later date.  Chairman Sowards stated that it was very encouraging to see the conceptual buildings, features and facilities.  Elizabeth Taylor stated, if Commission is in agreement, staff and the architects will move to the cost estimating phase of the master plan.  Bruce Loveless stated, great job.  John Sowards communicated that the Commission supports the conceptual plan for the Saluda Shoals BC Components property.  
VI. STAFF REPORTS

Staff reports accepted as submitted.
VII. NEW BUSINESS
A. FY 11/12 Park School Agreement
Elizabeth Taylor asked for Commission approval of the FY 11/12 park school agreement; the primary difference is the FY 11/12 agreement includes the lease agreements for school properties.  The properties included in the park school agreement are properties that Irmo Chapin Recreation Commission has invested monies in over the years.  In addition, this agreement is an important piece of ICRC’s long range planning for facilities and space.  Ms. Taylor thanked the staff, planning team and school district for their support and work towards the park school agreement.
A MOTION WAS MADE BY SCOTT WILHIDE TO ACCEPT THE FY 11/12 PARK SCHOOL AGREEMENT. SECONDED BY BRUCE LOVELESS.  
Chairman Sowards thanked Robert Gantt, Buddy Price, Jan Hammond, Kim Murphy and the entire Lexington Richland School District V board for perpetuating a very beneficial agreement and for their support of Irmo Chapin Recreation Commission and the citizens of the district; the agreement has been a part of the fabric of the district and a partnership for 35 years. 

Jan Hammond, on behalf of the Lexington Richland School District V board, thanked the Commission.  Robert Gantt also thanked the Commission and expressed appreciation for the park school agreement.
VOTE TAKEN. MOTION APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY. ABSENT TOM MCLEAN.
B. OP4 – Public Use
Elizabeth Taylor communicated staff’s recommendation of prohibiting motorized vehicles on the current pedestrian trail system in all parks; the current OP4-public use policy does not formally state “no motorized vehicles on trails.”  Ms. Taylor informed the Commission that safety has become a concern with the increased popularity of golf carts on the pedestrian trails. 
A MOTION WAS MADE BY SCOTT WILHIDE TO ACCEPT STAFF’S RECOMMENDATION AMENDING OP4-PUBLIC USE POLICY. SECONDED  BY BRUCE LOVELESS.  
Bruce Loveless asked if there have been a lot of complaints.  Elizabeth Taylor deferred to Belinda Rhodes.  Ms. Rhodes stated that there have been complaints from walkers/joggers, bicyclists and disc golf users.  Discussion occurred regarding width of trail, safety concerns, trail use, trail grant requirements, and future consideration of trail development to include possible golf cart use.  Elizabeth Taylor stated that staff and Commission hear citizens’ request to have wide enough connecting trails between the schools, parks and communities to allow for golf carts. Chairman Sowards stated that the current trail systems were not designed to accommodate both golf carts and pedestrians and now that the Commission has been made aware, it is incumbent upon the Commission to insure the safety of park users.  Chairman Sowards directed Elizabeth Taylor to communicate the policy change regarding no motorized vehicle through notices, website and signs.
VOTE TAKEN. MOTION APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY. ABSENT TOM MCLEAN.
VIII. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Elizabeth Taylor announced the “unearth” 2011 Reserve Your Seat art installation project was recognized with the “Inspiration Award” by the Cultural Council.  The award is given to outstanding Cultural Council grant projects that serve to inspire communities to remarkable art achievements.  Elizabeth Taylor distributed to each of the Commissioners a commemorative book published for the 2011 Reserve Your Seat project.  Ms. Taylor congratulated the artists Jeanette Grassi and Doni Jordan, photographer Kent Porth, Sun Printing, Shaw Industries, Dolly Patton, Cynthia Robinson, Jay Downs, Jeanette Wells and staff for the success of this project.  
Ms. Taylor informed the Commission of a trend in increased volunteerism in the parks; volunteers have helped with clean-up, prepared meals and repaired homes for seniors, and helped with special events.  Elizabeth Taylor also informed the Commission that the Lake Murray Rotary presented a $3,000 check to Irmo Chapin Recreation Commission for the meals program at Seven Oaks Park; for the record all volunteerism and donations are recognized and appreciated by staff and community.  Ms. Taylor communicated that ICRC participated in the Jay Criscione baseball tournament; Seven Oaks Park hosted 52 games and 28 teams from all over the southeast. The revenues from these tournaments are put into the scholarship program in order to provide opportunity for all children.  Discussion occurred regarding promotion of tournaments to local restaurants/businesses, discount opportunities and marketing ideas. 
Elizabeth Taylor also informed the Commission of a new program called Girls on the Run.  This program is a recreational fitness program for school age girls and has been integrated into ICRC’s afterschool programs; the first of December ICRC is hosting a statewide run at Saluda Shoals Park; over 700 runners are anticipated to participate.

Ms. Taylor announced to the Commission upcoming events; including Halloween at the Park at Crooked Creek Park, Disc in the Dark at Seven Oaks Park and Will O’ the Wisp at Saluda Shoals Park.  Elizabeth Taylor also informed the Commission of the Thanksgiving Luncheon on November 17th, Chairman’s Lighting scheduled November 20th, Sleighbell Stroll on November 21st and the Sleighbell Trot on November 22nd. Last, Ms. Taylor informed the Commission that staff started a food co-op at Seven Oaks Park; registration is on Monday or Tuesday and for $10.00 a bag of fresh fruits and vegetables are delivered on Thursday.  This program is part of the health initiative in our community.  
IX. COMMISSION RESPONSE

Emily Shuman shared an article in the National Parks and Recreation magazine featuring new event ideas.  Discussion occurred regarding fund raising events, park activities and facility opportunities.  Bruce Loveless reinforced Elizabeth Taylor’s comment that the Irmo Chapin Recreation Commission (ICRC) and staff made a conscious effort a few years ago to embrace the community and in turn the community has embraced ICRC; this is the reason for the agency’s success.  John Sowards echoed Commissioner Loveless’ comments and also thanked staff and planners for the master plan process.  Chairman Sowards also shared feedback and appreciation from Lexington County regarding staff’s successful campaign in the United Way program.  Chairman Sowards congratulated staff on a successful campaign and for Ms. Taylor’s continued leadership.  Elizabeth Taylor reminded the Commission that a presentation is scheduled to the Lexington County Delegation on November 10, 2011 regarding Irmo Chapin Recreation Commission’s appreciation of the Delegation’s support on the environmental clean-up efforts of the BC Components property.  
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 7:45pm.  

 
Respectfully submitted,


Eve Mittendorf

Recording Secretary
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